
Teacher, Teacher
Well, I survived.  Today was my try at teaching my 3–year-old
daughter’s Sunday school class.  Every summer, church members
have the opportunity to serve in our church’s Kids’ Kingdom in
order to give the regular teachers a much deserved summer
break.  Instead of requesting a specific age group where I
might have been comfortable (last summer my husband and I
taught 4th grade boys, and I’m used to teaching 5th and 7th
grade  girls  from  my  youth  group  teaching  experience),  I
decided to let the Kids’ Kingdom coordinator put me where I
would be needed the most – so the 3-year-old room it was.  And
lucky for me (cough cough), there aren’t very many 2-year-olds
at our church at this time, so they were just combined with
the 3-year-olds, putting me in charge of fourteen 2 and 3-
year-olds for over an hour.  But it was SO much fun!!!

Not something I’d like to do every week (just because of my
responsibilities at home with 4 of my own kids 24/7), but
definitely worth a shot, especially since I was helping out. 
I might even  sign up for another Sunday with the 2/3-year-
olds;  they  were  so  cute!!   In  anticipating  my  teaching
experience today, one challenge I did not foresee were the
kids who cried when their parents left.  We had about 4 of
those – their world was blown apart when this strange lady
(me)  was  in  their  classroom  in  place  of  their  regular
teacher.  3 of them got over the shock right away; one little
girl did an actual 180º turn in personality.  She began the
class by crying and clinging to the wall, only to come out of
her shell later and insisting she sit by me at story time as
well as wanting my constant attention.  The 4th little boy
held out a little longer; he was a cute little guy who clung
to the wall for most of the class.  He stopped crying for his
parents within the first few minutes, but I couldn’t get him
to  participate  in  any  of  the  activities.   I  kept  asking
though, I didn’t let him fade into the background, and I think
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that helped.  Also helping was my teenage helper, without whom
I surely would have lost track of all those kids.

Upon arriving, I was given a packet of papers detailing my
lesson plan and ideas for activities related to the lesson
which I will share:

Basic Truth: God Made Me
Key Question: Who can help you?
Bottom Line: God made people who help me.
Memory Verse: “Be kind and loving to each other.” Ephesians
4:32, NCV
Bible Story Focus: God wants families to help each other.
Boaz cares for Ruth and Naomi • Ruth 2:1-23

As  kids  were  arriving  (and  some  were  bawling  into  the
doorframe),  I  had  them  sit  at  the  table  and  draw  their
favorite foods in the pre-printed basket they were given on
cardstock.  I got a big kick out of one little girl who drew
chocolate fudgicles, chocolate soy milk (?), and chocolate
pancakes.  I attempted to draw my own basket (filled with
spaghetti; I didn’t think I could draw Greek food nor did I
feel like explaining saganaki or kafta to 2 and 3-year-olds),
but there was too much to do for me to finish my artwork. 
Soon, we ran out of table space to color, so I moved on to
this activity:

Get Up and Go
What You Need: Blue painters’ tape, masking tape and different
forms of transportation toys such as cars, horses, trucks,
trains, buses, boats and airplanes.
What You Do: Make “roads” on the floor with the masking tape.
Make “waterways” on the floor with the blue tape. Pretend you
are traveling on the roads with the trucks, horses and cars
and in the water with the boats. Fly the airplanes around the
room. Make up places to go and let your imagination take you
on a fun trip.
What You Say:



During the activity: “Who wants to go on a trip with me? These
cars and trucks can take us places. These boats can take us
places. Oh! And look! We have horses and an airplane too! We
can use these to go all kinds of places. This white tape can
be our road and this blue tape can be water. Come on! Let’s
get up and go!”
At the end of the activity: “Cars and trucks and boats can
take us to all kinds of places. There’s one more way to get
somewhere that we haven’t talked about…our feet! We can WALK
to places too! In our Bible story today, two ladies named Ruth
and Naomi have to use their feet to get to a new place.”

So as you can see, the instructions were laid out pretty well
for me.  After the kids laid out their “roads” (and had a
BLAST doing so, I must say!  Gives me a great idea for an
inexpensive, non-messy fun activity to do at home this summer
with my own kids!), it was time to go down the hall for story
time.  Here we met up with the 4-year-old group and the 5-
year-old group (of which my other daughter belongs; she was
happy to see me!), and the kids listened to a Bible story. 
During the story, my teenage helper stayed behind to set out
the snack, so it was soley up to me to keep our group of 14
quiet and listening to the story – yeah right.  I did the best
I could, and I even got to  dance with  the kids.

We returned to  our classroom, had snack, and then we tried
the Foil Food activity:

Foil Food
What You Need: Aluminum foil.
What You Do: Give each child a piece of aluminum foil. Show
them how to shape the foil into different food shapes like a
hot dog, banana, apple, small grapes, chicken fingers, French
fries and carrot sticks or anything a child could easily shape
with foil.
What You Say:  “Watch what I can do with this foil. (Shape the
foil into a food item.) Look! It’s a (name of food). I have
some foil for you too. You can shape it into all kinds of



foods like a banana or several small grapes or even an apple.
Ruth and Naomi were very happy to find food to eat when they
got back to Bethlehem. God gave them Boaz to help take care of
them. God gives you people to help take care of you too. Who
can help you? [Bottom Line] God made people who help me.”

The kids had a ball with the foil activity too, even though
some of them misunderstood – my little friend the chocolate
lover, requested that I make her a butterfly out of the foil… 
oh, and there was one little guy who completely misunderstood
and began to EAT the foil �

When the kids grew tired of that activity, there was still
about 15 minutes left, so we did some free play with the toys
and puzzles in the room as I did not feel prepared for the
other activities on the list.  One little girl kept putting a
cow toy on my shoe, and she and about 5 others were loving it
when I would react every time – OH, there’s a COW on my shoe! 
Am I going to have to take this cow home with me?!?  That
lasted about 10 minutes; imagine if I had tried that one with
my 7th graders – they’d be gossipping about me being bi-polar
as they do about one of their teachers, gossip which I try to
stop, of course.

My teen helper had to take about half the kids to the bathroom
at some point, so I decided it was a good time to try this
activity – I didn’t want to try it with all the kids there
since we were only given about 6 pieces of fake food.  Having
4 kids of my own, I’m well-versed in kid-fight-prevention, so
I knew doing the following activity with only 6 pieces of food
and 14 kids was a recipe for disaster.  But with about 8 in
the room, I thought it was worth a try…  until the bathroom
group came back in the middle of the activity…

Fast Food
What You Need: Toy food items, a large basket like a laundry
basket and a stopwatch.
What You Do: Spread the toy food items all over the room.



Place the laundry basket in the middle of the room. Challenge
the children to see how fast they can get all of the food into
the basket. Time them and be ready to tell them how fast they
do it each time. Continue doing the activity as long as the
children are interested.
What You Say:
At the start of the activity: “A girl named Ruth has to look
for food to go in her basket in our Bible story today. Our
basket needs some food in it too. Do you see some food that we
can put in it? (Pause for response.) OK. When I say “go,” I
want you to put the food in our basket as fast as you can. On
your mark…get set…go!”
At the end of the activity: “You got faster and faster each
time you put the food in the basket. I wonder how long it took
Ruth to put food in her basket? I can’t wait to hear her
story.”

Ok, I wasn’t given a stopwatch, so I just had half the kids
hide food items and the other half find them…  but then the
bathroom group came back and we had too many kids and too
little room and too few food items to hide.  My little friend
threw a not-so-little tantrum because she wanted to be the one
to hold the basket – and she was going to have her turn as I
said, but first she had to wait, which wasn’t cool with her
(ADHD  diagnosis,  anyone?   It’s  sad,  but  they  seem  to  be
slapping that one on kids left and right these days).  But oh,
great, now I had a kid screaming just as parents are starting
to arrive.  Luckily she got over it quickly, and the parents
came a few minutes earlier than I had expected – good thing
too, since I was out of activities for which I had supplies.

Overall, a GREAT experience – I’m so proud of my own little 3-
year-old who was not only one of the best behaved in the group
(of course), but who was surprisingly not very clingy to mom
and let me be a teacher to her peers.  I think the kids had
trouble remembering my name, so by the end of the hour, I was
known as ‘Teacher, Teacher’ complete with pant-leg-tugging –



hence the name of this blog post.

Next up – in August I’m scheduled to help with my 5-year-old’s
class, and I’m excited to see the differences in behavior
between the two groups.  But after today, I’m quite tempted to
volunteer for another Sunday in the 3-year-old room…  they are
fun kids who are quite sweet.  My only regret is that there
were so many of them, which impeded my ability to get to  have
more fun with them on a one-on-one basis.  Plus there were a
few that were handfuls (well, just my little friend and then
another  little  boy  who  started  all  kinds  of  trouble  all
morning!), but it was still hard to give attention to the kids
who were being good, and that should never be the case.  Too
bad I know in my heart that I’d be spreading myself way too
thin if I volunteered to  be a Sunday school teacher.  I need
to stick with the youth group kids I committed to, and both
groups plus my own kids at home would be way too much… 
something to think about when my kids get older and my youth
group kids graduate though!!

For those of you looking for ideas for Christian fun at home,
for your small Bible study groups, or a Christian daycare,
here are the rest of the activities I was given and didn’t
have the time / materials to do:

Looking for Food
What You Need: A clear plastic soda bottle or a large clean
peanut butter jar, uncooked white rice, several pieces of
Runts® candy and a hot glue gun.
Tip: Runts® candy comes in a mix of green, red, yellow, purple
and orange. You can pretend these are little green apples, red
cherries or red apples, yellow bananas, purple grapes and
orange oranges
What You Do:
At the start of the activity: Fill the plastic container no
more than 2/3 full with the rice. Put in several pieces of the
Runts® candy pieces. Put the lid on tight and hot glue it.
Tip: Make one bottle for every three children to share.



During the activity: Show the bottle to the children. Point
out  that  there  are  different  kinds  of  “food”  inside  the
bottle. Their job is to roll the bottle around in their hands
until they see a piece of “food.”
What You Say:  “Come and sit with me. I have something to show
you. Watch the white rice while I turn this bottle. Tell me if
you see anything. (Wait for a child to respond.) Yes! There
are little pieces of food hiding in the white rice. There are
little  green  apples,  red  apples  or  red  cherries,  yellow
bananas, orange oranges and purple grapes. Here. You can hold
the bottle. Keep turning it and see what you can find. Two
women named Ruth and Naomi have to go and look for food in
today’s Bible story.”

Make a Match
What You Need: “Food Items” (from the Activity Pages on the
Web site), scissors and white cardstock.
What You Do:
At the start of the activity: Make two copies of “Food Items”
on  white  cardstock  and  cut  the  cards  apart  along  the
perforated lines. This will give you one set of cards to play
a game of memory match. To play the memory game, place all of
the cards facedown. A child will turn over two cards at a time
and try to make a match. If a match is not made the next
person has a turn. If a match is made the player can go again.
Tip: Make more than one set of cards so more than one group of
children can play at a time. You can pair children up or put
as many as four children with each set of cards.
During the activity: Show the picture cards to the children.
Ask them to help you identify each food picture. Next, place
all of the cards face down and play a game of memory match.
What You Say:  “Boaz helped Ruth and Naomi in our Bible story
because they were in his family. God wants families to help
each other. God gave you a family to help you too. Who can
help you? [Bottom Line] God made people to help me. That’s
right! In our story Ruth and Naomi had to look for food,
right? Well, I have a game for us to play and we’re going to



have to look for food too!”

My Favorite Food
What You Need: No supplies needed.
What You Do: Sit in a circle with the children and play a food
memory game. Begin the game by saying. “My favorite food is an
apple.” The child next to you will say, “My favorite food is
an apple and (their food choice).” The next child will repeat,
“My favorite food is an apple, (name of food) and (their food
choice).” Assist the children in remembering when the list
gets long.
What You Say:
At the end of the activity: “Raise your hand if you like food.
(Raise your hand really high.) Me too! We all like food and we
all NEED food. Ruth and Naomi needed food in our Bible story
today. They also needed help to find food. God gave them Boaz
to help them find food. God gives you people to help you too.
Who can help you? [Bottom Line] God made people to help me.”

(Ok, so this activity didn’t require any materials, but I
found it way too daunting to attempt for a group of 14 2-3-
year-olds…)

Another one
Humorous, but contemplative as well…

A teacher asks….
(Author unknown)

After  being  interviewed  by  the  school  administration,  the
prospective teacher said:
‘Let me see if I’ve got this right.
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‘You want me to go into that room with all those kids, correct
their disruptive behavior, observe them for signs of abuse,
monitor their dress habits, censor their T-shirt messages, and
instill in them a love for learning.
‘You want me to check their backpacks for weapons, wage war on
drugs and sexually transmitted diseases, and raise their sense
of self esteem and personal pride.
‘You want me to teach them patriotism and good citizenship,
sportsmanship and fair play, and how to register to vote,
balance a checkbook, and apply for a job.
‘You want me to check their heads for lice, recognize signs of
antisocial behavior, and make sure that they all pass the
final exams.
‘You also want me to provide them with an equal education
regardless of their handicaps, and communicate regularly with
their parents in English, Spanish or any other language, by
letter, telephone, newsletter, and report card.
‘You  want  me  to  do  all  this  with  a  piece  of  chalk,  a
blackboard,a bulletin board, a few books, a big smile, and a
starting salary that qualifies me for food stamps.
‘You want me to do all this and then you tell me. . . I CAN’T
PRAY?

High School – yuck
I don’t have many fond memories of high school.  It wasn’t
horrible, but it certainly hasn’t come close to being the best
years of my life as some people had promised.  Even so, when I
saw this copy of an email forward on my friend’s blog, I
couldn’t resist filling it out and making it a blog post of my
own, especially since he didn’t send me the email version for
me to forward.  Feel free to make it an email and forward it
to your friends.  Coincidentally, I’ve been working on a post
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about a different version of classmates.com…  stay tuned – I
might eventually have time to finish it!  Here is a copy of
the email forward:

Here is a fun email I received from my cousin who shares my
alma mater as well as the year I graduated.  Some of the
questions brought a chuckle as well as made me think.  See if
it does the same for you.

Fill this out about your Senior Year of high school! The
longer  ago  it  was,  the  more  fun  the  answers  will  be!!  
FORWARD  (or post in comments) with name of high school and
graduating year in the subject box. Send this to all your
friends, but don’t forget to send it back to me.
> >
> >
1. Did you date someone from your school? No

2. Did you marry someone from your high school? No

3. Did you car pool to school?  yes

4. What kind of car did you have? black Pontiac Sunbird

5. What kind of car do you have now? minivan

6 . It’s Friday night…where are you now? In high school? 
hanging out at a friends house, shooting pool or hanging out
at Denny’s – lots of hanging out

7. What kind of job did you have in high school?  Wendy’s

8. What kind of job do you do now?  Homemaker

9. Were you a party animal?  more than some, less than others

10. Were you considered a flirt? no

11. Were you in band, orchestra? band freshman year

12. Were you a nerd?  depends who you asked I guess



13. Did you get suspended or expelled? no

14. Can you sing the fight song? no

15. Who was/were your favorite teacher? I don’t remember

16. Where did you sit during lunch? in my car – how dangerous
was it to speed to McD’s and back in 25 mins every day?

17. What was your school’s full name?  this makes me nervous –
are you trying to track me down?!?

18. When did you graduate? 1996

19. What was your school mascot?  Tigers

20. If you could go back and do it again, would you? no thanks

21. Did you have fun at Prom? not really

22. Do you still talk to the person you went to Prom with? No

23. Are you planning on going to your next reunion? no

24. Do you still talk to people from school? trade a few
emails a year with some people back and forth

25. School Colors? orange and black

26. If you could do 1 thing differently in high school, what
would it  be?  I would have been a little nicer to people –
not that I was mean, I was just quiet and disconnected from my
huge community of a school.



A Teacher CANNOT…
…tape a student to a chair.  That’s the lesson an Illinois man
is learning after being sentenced to probation following an
incident in a McHenry County classroom.  Sorry Derek – this is
really a story for your blog…  you have my permission to steal
it.  Hopefully they cover not taping kids, especially special
education students, to their chairs in Substitute Teaching
101?  Here is the full story:

Substitute Teacher Gets Probation For Taping Unruly Student To
Seat

A substitute teacher who taped a pair of rambunctious 8-year-
old  special  education  students  to  their  seats  was  spared
forced confinement himself Tuesday when a judge sentenced him
to  probation  instead  of  prison  on  a  pair  of  felony
convictions.

Matthew Konetski, 32, of South Beloit, Ill., must serve two
years probation, pay a $1,500 fine and perform 80 hours public
service under the sentence handed down by a McHenry County
judge.

The sentence comes about six weeks after a jury found Konetski
guilty of aggravated battery and unlawful restraint for a
March 2006 incident in which he taped one of his students at
Harvard’s Jefferson Elementary School to his seat, then put
tape over the boy’s mouth when the boy would not sit still.

The taping, according to trial testimony, lasted between two
and five minutes.

Authorities initially charged Konetski with doing the same to
a second student, but prosecutors opted not to go to trial on
those allegations.

The mother of the boy whose case did go to trial said she is
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satisfied with the sentence.

“I never wanted to put him in jail,” she said. “I just wanted
him held accountable.”

In a letter to the court, the mother said her son, who’s been
diagnosed with Pervasive Developmental Disorder, began acting
out after the incident. At one point, she writes, the boy was
hospitalized for more than 30 days.

“(He), 26 months later, still wakes up screaming ‘Let me go!,’
” the letter states.

During his trial, Konetski testified that he taped the boys as
a last resort when they would not stop getting up in class.
Although  he  was  a  first-year  substitute  with  no  special
education training, Konetski was left alone with the special
education students without two aides normally assigned to the
class.

He  apologized  Tuesday  for  his  actions,  saying  he  never
intended to harm or scare the boys.

“I was just trying to come up with a way to deal with a
situation I didn’t know how to deal with,” he said.

County prosecutors had asked for a jail sentence along with
the  probation  term,  saying  a  stiff  sentence  would  send  a
message to the public.

“(The victim) experienced being confined in his chair that day
by this defendant,” Assistant McHenry County State’s Attorney
Sharyl Eisenstein said. “We feel that he, in turn, should be
confined in the McHenry County jail.”

Konetski will not have to register as a sex offender because,
Judge Sharon Prather ruled, there is no evidence his actions
were sexually motivated.
 



Lounge talk
This is going to be short (sandman is calling) but I just
wanted to say something about talk in the lounge.  Teachers
talk about many things of course, like family, current events,
the  weather,  etc.   A  favorite  topic,  also  of  course,  is
students.  How did such and such student behave today?  What
students are failing miserably?  Oh, let me tell you of the
cavity searches I had to do today.  Wait- what?!?  Cavity
searches??  One of the gym teachers came down to lunch and
started talking about this.  I have no idea what was being
searched for, and didn’t get any other details in fact. 
Fortunately.  This was just so off the wall I had to mention
it even without complete information.  There was also mention
of a student who ran out the front door and a teacher who
almost ran after her.  The secretary told her to let it go and
she would call the police.  From what I understand she didn’t
get very far hobbling along in an ankle brace…

Ahh, middle school.  And I have another day of it tomorrow,
different  school  fortunately,  and  it’s  getting  late  so
goodnight.

Ordinary People
One of my favorite quotes has always been one for which I have
no idea for whom credit should go: “Heroes are ordinary people
who make bad decisions at good moments.” Surely with my wide-
ranging blog someone must have a good idea from what source
this comes from. I have thought long and hard for several
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years and have come up with nada.

Today, I was fortunate to attend a memorial service for a man
who could be seen as a hero in the eyes of many in the very
small community I was raised in. I know of at least one
individual who considered Mr. Peverly their personal hero, my
Uncle Bob.

The memorial service was a bit unusual. The atmosphere was
very  light  and  dare  I  say,  fun.  The  Elementary  School
gymnasium was adorned with pictures of high school sports
teams, trophies, and a batting cage. Over the speakers, music
from the 1950s played (“Yakety-Yak,” “Rock Around the Clock,”
etc.) Far from the slow, sober music one might expect for a
funeral.

Mr. Peverly taught high school math from 1956-1988. He was
perhaps better known as the coach of baseball, basketball, and
cross country. Unfortunately, he retired from teaching one
year before I entered high school. I did however have him as a
substitute  for  French  class;  which  he  told  us  he  knew
absolutely nothing about. A good thing for him it was mid-term
exam day.

Mr. Peverly and my uncle have had a very long, interesting
relationship. My Grandfather Swary passed away when Uncle Bob
was 15 years old…. years before either of my older brothers
were  born  and  before  my  parents  were  married.  Being  the
youngest of 3 (and the only boy), Bob needed the guidance of a
male  figure.  Because  he  saw  in  Bob  someone  who  was  more
inclined toward sports than classroom studies, Mr. Peverly
took him under his wing and nurtured him into the man he is
today.

As one of the three speakers at the service, Uncle Bob told
one  very  interesting  story  from  his  youth  (one  my  entire
family knows by memory). It seems that during his senior year,
the varsity baseball team lost the Regional finals game 2-1.



That night, Uncle Bob and some teammates decided to go and
“Break some training rules.” They went out and got drunk. The
next day, Robert was called to Coach Peverly’s office where he
was asked (with his mother beside him) if he indeed did “break
training.” Since Coach was one of the few people he could not
lie to, Bob confessed. Punishment included sitting out the
rest of the season (there were still regular season games left
to be played) and being ineligible for MVP honors (for which
he was sure to win and was even scouted by the KC Royals
ballteam). Years later, Coach Peverly went to Uncle Bob’s
house with the MVP award.

Everyone has a hero who they either looked up to in their
youth or someone they continue to look to for inspiration. It
was very comforting to see someone I have grown to respect
give tribute to one of his heroes.

And to prove I do have some prowess in math Mr. Peverly taught
math for 32 years at one school. If only he had stayed another
4 years. He must have known there was another Shaffer boy
coming and ran.

Just a laid-back day
I was a substitute today, but hardly a teacher.  As middle
school science goes, all the classes were the same unlike a
subject such as math where there are usually different levels
taught  or  a  foreign  language  where  different  grades  are
taught.  I pretty much just announced a pending notebook check
and  then  let  them  continue  on  their  projects  which  they
started yesterday.  That is to say, they already knew what
they were doing so I didn’t even get to go over that.  Ah,
well.  Mostly I just sat and watched them work, periodically
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cycling around the room to remind them of my presence and to
help out if needed.  Fortunately so I didn’t expire from
boredom, some did need my help from time to time.

This went on for six. long. periods.  But it could have been
worse.  At least I was in a district where most of the kids
had a work ethic.  Some schools I have been in have had a
large number of kids with a goof-off-while-the-teacher-is-away
ethic instead.

Well, language arts tomorrow at another middle school.  Until
then.

Believe it or not
It is April 1 after all.  How old does one have to be to have
criminal intent?  Well, there were those ten-year-olds a few
years ago who tossed a five-year-old off of a balcony, but how
about eight or nine?  And an actual plot to attack a teacher? 
Among not one, not two, but nine students?  Read on…

Police Release Photos of Weapons in Waycross Plot

Help  me  make  the  music  of
the…
Hmm. Mr. Webber’s Phantom of the Opera line doesn’t quite work
since this was during the day. How about, “The hills are
alive, with the sound of music…” Yep, that works better. If

https://www.tangents.org/school/school-news/believe-it-or-not/
https://www.firstcoastnews.com/news/topstories/news-article.aspx?storyid=106016
https://www.tangents.org/school/make-the-music-of-the/
https://www.tangents.org/school/make-the-music-of-the/


you haven’t guessed by now the position I subbed for today was
music.  Elementary  music.  Like  most  specials  jobs  in  the
district I was in, it was a traveling job, but fortunately
this time I went to the right school first. The first two
classes were great. They were fourth graders and they were
really  focused.  As  they  were  in  a  unit  about  stage
productions/musicals, they got to watch a video with scenes
with  a  couple  of  famous  dancers  if  you  thought  of  Billy
Elliot, you are dead wrong. In fact, he’s not even real. Did
you know there is actually a musical based on this movie by
the way?. Nope, not Michael Flatley. At least he’s real, but
you are thinking too modern! Go way back to the 1930s-1950s to
get this one. Okay, you have them- Fred Astaire and Gene
Autry… No wait, not the kind of dancing that involves bullets
at your feet- Gene Kelly of course.

Anyway, they saw scenes from a few shows including Ziegfeld
Follies, Royal Wedding, and, of course, Singin’ in the Rain.
In Royal Wedding, There was a strange scene where Astaire
danced not only on the floor, but on the walls and ceiling as
well! If you go to the Royal Wedding link and check out the
trivia for it you can find out how they did it. These days
they  would  just  use  computers  of  course.  The  kids  really
enjoyed that scene, as well as Kelly getting wet in Singin’ in
the Rain.

I wish I could say that the fifth graders at the other school
did as well with this video, but I can’t. There were technical
difficulties (the LMC gave me a DVD player that was broken- it
wouldn’t play the disc) and the first class just talked and
talked, even after I finally got another player and started
the movie. The second class was a little better, but still
excitable during some scenes. The third class did much better,
though not quite up to the fourth graders.

Finally, I had lunch then four afternoon classes with younger
grades. No video for them, but instead the second graders
worked on a show they were doing- we just went through all

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Billy_Elliot_the_Musical
https://www.imdb.com/name/nm0004924/
https://www.imdb.com/title/tt0039116/
https://www.imdb.com/title/tt0039116/
https://www.imdb.com/title/tt0043983/
https://www.imdb.com/title/tt0045152/


their songs on CD. I noticed this show involves the fifth
grade as well. At first I wondered why the teacher didn’t have
me do this plan with that grade, but remembering how the first
two classes went I quickly shelved that question. First grade
had yet a different lesson, which we only got partway through,
but that was expected by the teacher. Well, that’s it for now.

Math dyslexia?
I have heard of dyslexia of course, but this is the first time
I have heard of math dyslexia.  Apparently this condition
makes for a very hard time in math.  One Florida teacher is
finding that he may not be allowed to teach since he can’t
pass a required basic math skills test due to his disability. 
Where this gets interesting is he is an art teacher.  No math
involved in what he teaches.  The rules say it doesn’t matter,
all teachers must pass this test.  However, he has people
fighting for him.  Click the link to read the article:

 Math dyslexia imperils Orange County art teacher’s job

https://www.tangents.org/school/school-news/math-dyslexia/
https://www.orlandosentinel.com/news/local/orange/orl-artteacher2508mar25,0,2184827.story

